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Human Rights Council  

24th special session – Burundi - 17 December 2015  

Check against delivery 

Thank you Mr President 

Like speakers before us, ISHR welcomes the holding of this special session, but regret 
the Council’s inability and States unwillingness to respond earlier and in a more 
preventative fashion.  

When the High Commissioner briefed the Council on the situation in Burundi in late 
May, it was clear that the international community must respond.  

Mr President, journalists and human rights defenders play a vital role in documenting 
and exposing abuses and pushing for accountability. Their targeting and killing has 
lead, and seems to have been intended to lead, to a situation where atrocities can be 
perpetrated with impunity. As we have heard today, most defenders have long been 
forced to flee the country, following targeted attacks on themselves and their families. 
Independent media is virtually inexistent.  

The indicators for the current crisis were plain to see. Many have long called on Burundi 
to end attacks against human rights defenders, journalists and peaceful protesters, 
and, when the government ignored these calls, on the international community to act. 
Despite these alarm bells, it took the Council until September to react with an initial 
resolution, and even longer to up the political pressure by holding this special session. 

Clearly, it was not the intention of Resolution 60/251 creating the Human Rights 
Council for this body to wait until after the Security Council has dealt with a situation; 
rather, the value of this Council should be to respond to clear signs of deteriorating 
human rights situations before they escalate to the extent we’re seeing in Burundi.  

That said, we support the steps envisaged in today’s draft resolution to enhance the 
UN’s human rights monitoring and investigation role and to provide regular feedback to 
the Council. 
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While the solution will need to be of a political nature, we urge the High Commissioner 
and his Office, and States interested in supporting peace in Burundi, to put the 
protection of human rights defenders and civil society at the heart of the future 
transition in the country.  

A safe and enabling environment for human rights defenders and civil society is often 
the first victim of political tension and conflict, but it is also among the most potent of 
cures.  

Thank you. 
 


